City Council Minutes
August 15, 2016

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
AUGUST 15, 2016
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, August 15, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Robert Winter, Doyle Dodd, Stephanie Guy with Pamela Winegarner and Angela Banz absent.
Staff members present were Corey Heck, Public Works Director, Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police, Katie Wetta, Deputy City Clerk, and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
PUBLIC HEARING – 2017 Budget

Mayor Spexarth called for a motion to open the public hearing at 7:00 p.m.  

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council open the public hearing for discussion of the 2017 budget.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.

Mayor Spexarth called for questions or comments from the audience regarding the 2017 budget.  There was clarification as to the status of the IRBs for ICM and Colwich Gardens, the utilities for the special parks fund for electricity and the inclusion of the home incentive program in the budget to cover those agreements already in place.

Hearing no further comments, Mayor Spexarth called for a motion to close the public hearing at 7:03 p.m.

Councilman Winter moved that the Council close the public hearing.  Councilmember Dodd second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.

Mayor Spexarth called for a motion to adopt the 2017 budget.

Councilmember Dodd moved that the Council adopt the 2017 budget as so stated.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.
Mayor Spexarth requested to add Item K – Discussion of the trading of buildings with Legacy Bank.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
Ms. Mary Ann Morrison questioned that status of the repairing of Third Street after the installation of gas lines for the duplexes.  Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk stated that Black Hills Energy will have their contractor repair the street. Mayor Spexarth requested the Public Works director review the asphalt in that location.
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 688 adopting the 2016 Standard Traffic Ordinance
Ms. Brooks stated that the adoption of the Standard Traffic Ordinance was an annual action to reflect the changes made by the State Legislature.
Councilmember Dodd moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 688 adopting the Standard Traffic Ordinance.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0 with Councilwoman Guy voting yea, Councilman Winter voting yea and Councilmember Dodd voting yea. 

B. Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 689 adopting the 2016 Uniform Public Offense Code
Mayor Spexarth stated that this was an annual adoption to reflect the changes made by the State Legislature.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 689 adopting the Uniform Public Offense Code for Kansas Cities Edition 2016.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0 with Councilwoman Guy voting yea, Councilman Winter voting yea and Councilmember Dodd voting yea.
C. Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 690 amending the zoning regulations as it relates to political signs
Ms. Brooks informed Council of the Legislative change allowing political signs to be placed in street rights-of-way. The legislation sets dates when sign can be placed and taken down.  She requested adoption of Ordinance No. 690 amending the Zoning Regulations as it relates to political signs.
Councilmember Dodd moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 690.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0 with Councilwoman Guy voting yea, Councilman Winter voting yea and Councilmember Dodd voting yea.

D. Review of the request to approve Resolution No. 475 relating to the destruction schedule of city records
Ms. Brooks asked Council to approve Resolution No. 475 adding the fire department and court documents to the retention schedule.
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve Resolution No. 475 regarding the destruction schedule of city records.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.

E. Review of the request to destroy city records
Ms. Brooks presented the list of records for destruction. She stated the records were not under litigation and the City Attorney reviewed and approved the listed records.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the destruction of city records.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.
F. Review of the request to stop the home incentive program

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk reminded the Council of their discussion at the budget worksession to stop the home incentive program and questioned if the Council wanted to take formal action on the matter.

Councilman Winter moved that the Council discontinue the Home Incentive Program on 12/31/16.  Councilmember Dodd second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.

G. Review of the request to purchase records management software
Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police presented two bids for records management software. He detailed the pros and cons of each software and company.  Chief Hinkle recommended the purchase of the best bid submitted by Huber/Interpol in the amount of $7,427.
Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve $7427 to purchase software from Huber/Interpol for the Police Department.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.
H. Review of the request to purchase a John Deere Gator

Corey Heck, Public Works Director, presented three bids for the purchase of a utility vehicle with John Deere being the best bid.  He reported the estimated cost of repairs needed for the existing Polaris making repairs prohibitive given the age of the equipment.  Councilwoman Guy suggested the department research Kubota for the department.

The consensus of the Council was to table this item until the September meeting to allow the Public Works director to research the Kubota.

I. Review of the request to appoint voting and alternate delegates to the League’s annual conference

Mayor Spexarth stated designating a delegate and alternate for the League meeting business session was an annual action.  
Councilman Winter moved that the Council appoint Angie Banz as the voting delegate and Diana Brooks as the alternate delegate to the League’s annual conference.  Councilmember Dodd second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.
J.
Review of the reworked logos


Mayor Spexarth presented the revised logos asked for at the last Council meeting.  After extensive discuss the item was tabled to allow Mayor Spexarth to have a shirt made with the train logo.

K.
Discussion on the trading of the buildings with Legacy Bank


Mayor Spexarth requested Council to make a formal decision regarding the trading of the Legacy Bank building located at 3rd and Wichita Ave. with the current City Building.


The Council discussed the lack of information regarding potential costs for renovations to assist them in making an informed decision. The consensus of the Council was to table the discussion until the September meeting to allow Mayor Spexarth to obtain cost estimates from an architect.
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the July 18, 2016 Council meeting


B.
Approval of the minutes of the Council Worksession held on July 18, 2016

C.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 16-07-02 and 16-08-01


D.
Approval of the July financial reports


E.
Monthly purchase orders – if any

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the consent agenda as discussed. Councilmember Dodd second the motion.  Motion approved 3-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, questioned the City Attorney if the City’s insurance covered inflatables.  Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney stated that he would need to review the policy and stated that the person who was renting the inflatables needed to show that they have their own insurance and name the City as an additional insured.

Ms. Morrison stated that the car show would take place and be coordinated by Steve West and that portable restrooms would be provided by Waste Connections.  There was discussion regarding the changing of the parade route to include First Street which would require notifying Sedgwick County.
Mayor Spexarth clarified that Ms. Morrison had received the information regarding the sales tax issue.  She stated she had given all the Farmers Market and Heritage Festival vendors a packet to report their sales tax.

Ms. Morrison reported that the hours for the farmer’s market changed to 4:00 to 6:30 p.m. on Wednesdays.

B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Guy stated there was nothing to report.
C.
Marketing Committee


There was nothing to report

D.
FEMA Committee

Ms. Brooks stated that the public hearing on the FEMA maps would take place in October due to her being absent at the September meeting.
E.
Library Board – Mayor Spexarth stated the report was in the packet. 
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer –   There was no engineers report.
B.
Fire – Mayor Spexarth presented the monthly report.  He informed the Council that the City was approved to hold a fire school in the summer of 2017.
C.
Public Works –Corey Heck, Public Works Director presented the monthly report and presented two bids for relining the 1st Street lift station.  He stated that the vendors felt there was 10 years of life remaining in the pump and that by lining the inside of the lift station and repairing the walls would extend the life of the lift station.  

Councilmember Dodd moved that the Council approve up to $12,000 to line the First Street lift station.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.

Mayor Spexarth stated that Duling Construction was asked to address the water line leaking issue.  The City Attorney suggested writing Duling’s a letter requesting their presence at the September Council meeting.

D.
Police Department – Chief Hinkle presented the monthly report. 

E.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney stated he nothing to report.
F.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report.
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
There were no governing body comments.
Mayor Spexarth presented service awards to Diana Brooks, City Clerk for 15 years of service; Mark Hinkle for 20 years of service and Councilwoman Guy presented Mayor Spexarth an award for 25 years of service on the Fire Department.

Mayor Spexarth stated Matt Mies would be presented a 15-year service award, Brad Banz for 30 years; and Greg Gorges for 25 years all for their service on the fire department.
9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Mayor Spexarth requested an executive session for non-elected personnel for everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Attorney, and the Public Works Director.
Councilmember Dodd moved that the Council recess into executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel for a period of five minutes to include everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Attorney and Public Works Director beginning at 8:22 p.m.  Councilwoman Guy second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council move out of executive session at 8:27 p.m.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council return to open session at 8:27 p.m.  Councilmember Dodd second the motion.  Motion carried 3-0.

Mayor Spexarth stated that no binding action was taken in executive session.
10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilwoman Guy moved for adjournment at 8:30 p.m. Councilmember Dodd second the motion.  Motion approved 3-0.

Respectfully submitted 
Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
5

